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【Abstract】

When the stresses of entrance exams are upon students, they often have little time or desire to utilize the school library.  In addition, shrinking school budgets translate into poorly staffed and inadequately shelved libraries.  For the many school libraries that face this delimma, what can be done to encourage the students to make use of the library and promote their information literacy and problem solving skills?   

At Tung-Hai Senior High School, students are constantly reading textbooks to prepare for college entrance exams.  However, the school budget cannot ensure that the library has sufficient books for each and every student.  As for the staff, there are only two people working in the library.  One of the librarians is also a teacher, who is already burdened per week with teaching English 12 hours as well as attending school meetings 5-7 hours.  The other librarian is a junior college graduate, with minimal knowledge concerning library management. 

In order to break through these difficulties, the management strategies taken by the library were as follows: 

1. To hold teacher seminars regarding utilization of the library so that the teachers can reach a consensus on integrating information literacy into the curriculum. 

2. To encourage the teachers to design the curriculum, which would require usage of the library’s existing resources.

3. Integrating extensive reading, subject researching, and academic writing into assigned homework.

4. The school library making book purchases according to lists written with input from both teachers and students.

Four years have passed since the implementation of this program, and a large majority of the teachers have now been trained in utilizing the library, and 60% of them have asked students to do research and write reports. As well students enrolled in the academic curriculum commonly display the ability to perform subject researching. Eighty percent of the classes have organized reading groups, in which students can discuss their research on a regular basis.  In addition, the library's rate of circulation has doubled.

Overall, the purpose of this paper is to explore the strategies employed to counter difficulties and to discuss the resulting performances of Tung-Hai Senior High School Library. By sharing this experience of Tung-Hai, the author looks forward to receiving the input from experts and professionals in the field, and moreover, wishes that the paper could serve as a reference for libraries facing similar difficulties.  Hopefully, the experience gained from the Tung-Hai program will increase the efficiency of management and promote the quality of their services.
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I. Introduction

The work of promoting senior high school libraries is hindered by the narrow focus on educational advancement. The widespread belief is that examination-oriented teaching style is the cornerstone of education. The range of student reading material tends to be limited to educational textbooks. The “1st Consultation Report” of the Executive Yuan’s Education Reform Committee pointed out the “urgent need to deal with emphasis on exams in schools.” Young students are under intense pressure to succeed in examinations and pursue further education. As a result, the majority of students lack both time and desire to engage in broader reading and in-depth research in libraries. The current educational system stifles students’ natural inclination toward curiosity and pursuit of knowledge (Mao, Ching-Chen, 2001). Therefore, confronted with this educational system, libraries have difficulties in promoting their functions and management.  

II. Management Background

Due to the limited government funding available to private schools that hinders the willingness of those schools to expand library facilities and equipment, and employ professional staff. However, Tung Hai Senior High School Library is under the administration of Private Tung Hai Senior High School. Under the premise of ensuring continuous operations, schools focus on the achievement of enrollment quotas as their first priority. In recent years, in order to attract more students, funding has been invested in campus expansion or renewal of hardware, such as purchase of additional land, renovation of buildings, installation of audio-visual equipment in classrooms and replacement of computers in IT Center. Concerning the development of the library collection or hardware equipment, including computers utilized for conducting search, there are no plans drawn up for renewal over the short term. Currently, if library computers malfunction, they are replaced with old computers no longer required by the IT Center. When students utilize these computers to conduct on-line searches, they cannot help but to complain about the Internet connection speed, the age of the CPU and the system’s general lack of usability. When receiving such complaints and gaining no effective response from the superiors, the library staff must deal with the problem. In addition, another major challenge for library management to face is the fact that students who actually enjoy reading amount to less than half of the total student body.   

III. Current Problems

A. Development of library collection affected by private school funding allocation. 

The source of private school finance almost all comes from student fees. The government provides a minor proportion of additional funding. Hence, a school’s sustainable operation is determined by student enrollment numbers. In order to achieve enrollment numbers, private schools wholeheartedly emphasize their particular merits – with student promotion rate to further education considered by the majority of parents as the most important factor. Consequently, a rising promotion rate equates to increased enrollment. Once a school has achieved a high promotion rate, it will become increasingly easy to attain enrollment quotas, and anxieties over funding will recede. So, with the focus on advancement to further education, besides expending limited resources on personnel expenses, most of the budget is invested in advancing education guidance, and the improvement of educational facilities and environment. The budget allotted to the school library is relatively small. Over the short term, the school is unlikely to give consideration to the development of library collection and the utilization of library resources unless the investment has a direct and immediate impact on student enrollment numbers. Figure 1 illustrates the unstable characteristic of the budget for collection development at this school over the last five years. In 2001 and 2005, due to school administration evaluation, there were marked increases in library budget. Despite the school administration evaluation put a heavy burden on the administrators, however, the library staff are grateful to obtain more budget than before. In 2003 and 2004, the library budget was zero. Fortunately, in both those years, educational organizations donated books to the library. As a result, it was still possible to display new books on the shelves – the library owes a debt of gratitude to the donators. 

Figure1: Tung-hai Senior High School Library Budget, 2001 to 2005

	Year

Materials
	2001
	2002
	2003
	2004
	2005

	Books
	260,000
	50,000
	0
	0
	280,000

	Periodicals
	66,000
	43,000
	47,000
	47,000
	42,000


B. Operations affected by personnel shortage

With the objective of reducing expenditure, the school decided to cut the number of library staff from three to two. It is the responsibility of these two people to serve close to two thousand students and teaching staff. In addition, the library staff also needs to classify books and do cataloging, hold student activities and teacher seminars, and promote library education and reading guidance. As well, the school’s decision to dispatch students to the library for self-study sessions when no classes are scheduled has resulted in the library staff suffering a minimum of 15 additional hours per week dealing with the problems of students not willing to engage in self-study – a most tiresome undertaking. In my capacity as teacher and head librarian, in addition to scheduled teaching amounting to 12 hours per week, 5-7 hours are spent attending meetings, running school clubs and monitoring students during classes. As a result, overtime is commonly necessary in order to complete tasks that should be attended to during the day. 

Due to the lack of personnel, library employees are forced to work more and more overtime in order to organize and run various activities. This scenario is certain to hinder efficiency. When exhausted, an employee is unable to give consideration to both work quality and development of library services. 

C. Work efficiency affected by insufficient professional knowledge of employees and high turnover rate 

The quality and turnover rate of librarians acts as a constant bottleneck hindering the development of the library. The appointment of professional library personnel would make it easier to develop library management and services. However, as the school must give consideration for spending levels, aside from employing qualified teaching staff, the school is unable to employ professional personnel to work as library assistants. As a result, the assistant employed by the school knows little about the specialized field of librarianship. It is my duty as head librarian to instruct and provide continuous training to the assistant in order to familiarize her with the work of the library and instill in her a correct service attitude toward readers. But, given the heavy work-load, tedious nature of the cataloging work, lack of interest in the job and dissatisfaction with the salary, the high employee turnover affects library efficiency. Over the five years that I have run the library, three assistants have left. The reasons include the heavy work-load, unappealing salary and lack of colleagues. However, during the library’s busiest periods, two of those assistants were willing to come in on the weekend to help out. 

D. Focus on promotion to higher education affects willingness of students and teachers to use library

   We have already mentioned schools’ unwillingness to fund libraries due to the focus on promotion of students to further education. In fact, the current educational system has a significant impact on the teaching concepts of staff. Especially in the private school system, the work-load of both administrators and teaching staff are exceedingly high. In addition to the provision of standard lessons, teachers must spend time out of school hours instructing students on how to achieve further education goals and prepare for examinations. The average length of the working day for the teaching staff is 10 to 12 hours, and 30% of teachers work for more than 12 hours per day. With this level of physical and mental expenditure, teachers are either unwilling or lack the time to make use of the library. And the pressure of schoolwork on students limits them to focus solely on their textbooks. 

IV. Management Strategy

Faced with numerous difficulties and obstacles, we must give serious consideration to strategies that will deal with the library bottleneck. Utilizing a method allowing for timely adjustment and revision, we want to extend library education and activities . 

A. Recruit student volunteers to resolve the personnel shortage problem

Library volunteer organizations vary from school to school. Our school does not have a parent volunteer organization. It is the student representatives of each class that announce student volunteer opportunities to their respective classes. The volunteer positions teach students how to serve and help them learn by doing. On an annual basis, numerous students enroll on the volunteer program. The library is only able to accept a proportion of the applicants. The selection process involves an interview with class teachers, and the chosen candidates are given training. The volunteers are divided into separate cooperative groups, and utilize lunch breaks and free time to help with the work of the library such as cleaning, book repairs, layout and cataloging, etc. With the addition of competent volunteers, a great deal more library work can be completed. 

B. Service readers through marketing

Marketing is a process that involves gaining an understanding of customers, and then satisfying customer requirements. Marketing is the process by which an outstanding product is placed in an appropriate location and sold for a reasonable price, thus representing the transfer from producer to consumer (Lin, Chih-Fung, 2001). As we expand the services offered in the library, we adopt a marketing strategy with a focus on customer service. The announcement of research and study activities encourages readers to utilize the library. Prior to putting on an activity, we carry out self-evaluation to gain an understanding of the amount of the collection in the library on various topics, and then gain an in-depth understanding of academic activities and reader requirements prior to carrying out the library activity. As a result, the library collection can be fully utilized and we can take reader requirements into consideration. An explanation of some of the programs/activities held is outlined below: 

1. Conduct teacher seminars and training to promote library utilization
On a fixed annual basis, the library participates in a teacher-training program for new recruits conducted by the Human Resources Department. A member of the library staff gives a briefing to explain collection use and other important points. The training helps new teachers realize how to find material they want, and encourages them to participate in offering guidance to students. In order to achieve the greatest efficacy, books and periodicals are purchased according to teacher’s and student’s requirements. In addition, in cooperation with the IT Center and the Office of Academic Affairs, we have set up a “teaching resource database” that includes teaching material, paper of subject research, on-line collection and a teacher forum. As a result, teachers can share resources and teaching experience via the Internet. The database also allows teachers to learn from each other’s work, and engage in discussions and exchange of information over the Internet. At the same time, in an effort to locate usable Internet resources or a free on-line database, the library is engaged in discussions with technology companies to provide on-line trial databases. Such databases, which could be promoted via the publication of a pamphlet, or school administration meetings, teacher seminars and e-mail, etc., could contain a collection of relevant high quality Internet resources that teachers could utilize to assist in lesson preparation and design. 

To establish consensus on the integration of information literacy and teaching, the library will conduct numerous digital database training sessions. In addition to explanatory speeches given by the library staff, from time to time we will also invite R&D units to demonstrate the specific characteristics and search capabilities of each database. We will also invite teaching staff to assign homework including subject researching, academic writing and extensive reading which should be done by making use of the library and retrieving information from the databases. In such a way, it will be possible to develop students’ search skills, data collecting skills, and the ability to analyze and apply information to solve problems. At the same time, it will be possible to raise the level of students’ information literacy. 

2. Hold book exhibitions or provide media resources to coordinate with academic activities

Each year the school conducts academic activities and science exhibitions. Based on the principles of marketing and service, the library takes the initiative in participating, gaining an understanding of the activities and providing library collection to assist in each project. For example, when the Office of Academic Affairs holds the science exhibition, the library provides related books and collections of the works that gained commendations at national exhibitions for the reference of teachers and students. When the Chinese Department conducted the “Tung-Hai Drama Festival,” the library held a “Classic Original Drama Exhibition” to exhibit related books. When the Natural Science Department held a “Flying Egg Competition,” the library broadcasted related educational films with VOD（Video-on-Demand）system for one week. In addition, the library was of assistance to the Social Studies Department in conducting an exhibition with the theme of getting to know Taiwan and its local history and geography. In addition to producing posters of related historical events, people and customs, the library also made available the library collection and Internet resources. The library even sets up a special section to provide collection such as books and multimedia software concerning law, tax, life education, etc., for the Office of Student Affairs and the Office of Counseling so that they can easily find material when holding activities.
3. Digital transmission of information       

The timely transmission of library information is of assistance in the promotion of library resource usage. Currently, library-related information is provided through the following channels: teacher meetings, school journals, library newsletters, on-line announcements and postings on a notice board outside the library. The library can also send e-mails directly to everyone’s e-mail account. This method reduces the time lag between dispatch and acknowledgement of information. At the same time, the method allows teachers to understand more about library activities and rapidly obtain usable resources. The Internet has established an additional service channel for the library to utilize. 

C. Activities and competitions conducted to popularize reading

Reading is the basis of all study. Our former Minister of Education Tseng, Chi-lang is of the opinion that “The biggest merit of reading is its ability to pass on information about many aspects of things. Reading a book is equivalent to absorbing the ideas of the author. If you listen to the ideas of others, you are less likely to become stubborn.” The famous author Yu, Chiu-yu commented “Reading expands one’s being and is the basis for broadening life.” Scholar Wu, Mei-mei is of the opinion that “In-depth reading is much like in-depth travel – a journey of discovery. It is observation with one’s own eyes and experience with one’s own body. Reading also hastens the accumulation of new knowledge.” Although the Internet has taken off, and computers are able to reproduce and disseminate knowledge, industry leader Morris Chang says: “The Internet is not of benefit in the accumulation of knowledge.” It is apparent that reading is an art that cannot be replaced and is the basis for lifelong learning. 
1. Establishment of reading groups

In 1998, in order to promote the concept of lifelong learning, the Ministry of Education published its “Toward a Society of Learning White Paper.” The fifth proposal in the white paper encouraged libraries to promote reading activities. Based on the above reasons, as well as not being able to bear the plight of the numerous students engulfed in a flood of information, our library has begun to promote reading groups. We have taken the following steps: 

a. Hold leader student trainings to establish reading groups in each class
Select a total of six students from each Grade 10 class and Grade 11 class to participate in training. In each group, select one group leader for each group responsible for communicating information about the reading club, and acting as a communication bridge between the library and the students. With each class divided into six small groups, and each group led by the trained student, each group should determine topics for discussions (according to specific interests and requirements). Information can be collected from the Internet, books, periodicals and any other sources, and discussions should be held on a periodic basis. The group leader can assist the teacher and students if problems are encountered during the reading process; and advice can be sought from other teachers who are experts in the subject under discussion. The library in consultation with the Office of Student Affairs can then undertake two periods to allow students to announce the results of the reading groups, and then each class should put relevant materials in order and submit them to the library. Classes that perform well will be rewarded, and otherwise they will be invited to give a demonstration to other classes.   

b. Hold teacher seminars to help familiarize teachers with reading group skills

In each school year, the library will hold teacher seminars with the purpose of offering guidance to teachers, and additional discussions may be held with the teachers at any time if deemed appropriate. Issues and student responses can be discussed, and the guidance process can be adjusted accordingly. In addition, if school budget permits, the library will invite experts to offer lectures and training on reading group operations to increase our reading group knowledge and skills. 
2. Advance reading and writing activities in the morning

  Make use of time to read and accumulate knowledge. If books are lent on a group basis to classes, the time of individual students will be saved and the number of books utilized in the library will increase. As teachers attend a meeting regularly on Monday mornings, and the classrooms are not supervised during the time of the meeting, the library suggests utilizing the time for reading and writing, and to encourage students to carry out these activities. On a monthly basis, the group leader of each class should visit the library and borrow books on a group basis. Based on the reading interests of the students, they should write about what they have learned from their reading at the time of the teacher meeting on Monday mornings. Students should utilize the diary sections of their contact books to express their reflections of their reading. The word count should amount to at least 150 words. After the writing has been checked by each class teacher, the teacher is requested to send a list of the outstanding writers to the library, and the outstanding students are also requested to copy down their work for the library. The library will then make public the list of outstanding writers and offer encouragement to these students. After a pre-determined number of works have been submitted, the library will hand out awards, certificates and book tokens.  
3. Request the provision of book list for extensive reading 

  In order to substantiate learning and broaden knowledge, it is necessary to look at an issue from many angles. Consequently, the library requests that the teaching department participates in a library reading program, and draws up an extensive reading book list for students to study during winter and summer vacations according to students’ experience of learning. In this way, students will be able to study in an orderly manner during the vacations rather than simply selecting a book at random. After winter and summer vacations, the library will organize a writing competition for students to outline what they have learned from the books. This undertaking is sure to increase the rate of circulation. At the same time, the activity will encourage students to express their ideas and outline what they have learned. 

V. Review of results and future prospect

Even though the library lacks budget, we continue to hold at least four teacher seminars for reading groups every semester. In addition, we run one teacher training session for library use and one or two integration of information literacy and curriculum study sessions. Furthermore,

we hold 15 library-use instruction sessions to give freshmen library tours and instruct them how to make use of the library and find data they want at the first semester of the school year, and then hold at least 4 student sessions for reading groups, and 3 to 5 information-use instruction sessions for graduates to introduce them some good internet resources including National Central Library. 
The library has made unceasing efforts to enhance the use of its resources. So far the teaching staff have now gained an understanding of its value. Besides individual interest and research, students in grade ten and grade eleven attend one to two library use sessions per week, which are supervised by subject teachers. Moreover, from the compositions and essays resulting from the science exhibitions, it is clear that the students’ analysis capabilities are on the rise. When our students participate in external essay and article writing competitions, they always gain outstanding grades. This apparently indicates that the information literacy of our students is increasing. Because for the students who want to participate in the essay writing competition, they need skills to search the internet or use the library collection to collect data, analyze and evaluate them, and finally finish writing essays.
Over the five years that this program has been in place, the circulation rate and students’ subject research capabilities have all risen. Academic curriculum results are better, but vocational curriculum results are weaker and this remains an area where additional effort is required. The only consolation gained from the fact is that in 2004 one class of vocational curriculum department whose circulation rate gained top five among the classes. 
Although the library of this school is somewhat disadvantaged, there have been clear signs of an improvement. Consequently, the library staff is full of confidence for the future. In the future, the library can strengthen further and continue to engage in cooperation with each office and department. With the combination of everyone’s hard work, the library will be able to play an even more extensive role.     
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